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CITY ATTORNEY’S OFFICE 
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266-4511 

 

 
MEMORANDUM 

 

TO:     TFOGS Implementation Workgroup 
 
FROM:   John Strange, Assistant City Attorney  
 
DATE:    July 23, 2020 
 
RE:        Timeline for adopting charter ordinance with a referendum and related 

redistricting information. 
___________________________________________________________ 
 

The Task Force on Government Structure (“TFOGS”) Final Report identified six 
(6) recommendations related to the structure of Madison’s Common Council: 

 

Madison should transition to a full-time Common Council 

Madison should reduce the size of the Common Council to 
ten (10) members elected concurrently with the Mayor.  

Madison should increase Common Council member pay to 
80% of the area median income for a single parent with two 
children (approximately $67,000). 

Madison should maintain geographic aldermanic 
representation. 

Madison should increase aldermanic terms to four (4) years. 

Madison should impose term limits of twelve (12) 
consecutive years. 

 
 Implementing each of these recommendations would require future formal actions 

by the Common Council, including changes to city ordinances, budget appropriations, 
and a city-wide referendum. Per the Workgroup’s request, the purpose of this 
Memorandum is to focus on the recommendations above that would definitely require a 
city-wide referendum, and to outline that process. 

 
 M.G.O. § 3.01, Organization under the Mayor Plan, states: 
 

“The government of the City of Madison is organized and 
constituted under Wis. Stat. ch. 62 providing for the City 
Mayor and Aldermanic plan with a Common Council 
composed of twenty (20) alderpersons, one (1) from each 
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aldermanic district.  The Mayor and alderpersons are to be 
elected for a term of two (2) years; provided, however, that 
beginning with the 1991 Spring Election, the Mayor shall be 
elected for a term of four (4) years.”  
 

(emphasis added). 
 
 The Editor’s note to the ordinance explains that this section was reinstated as a 
charter ordinance and amended to provide for a four-year mayoral term pursuant to 
adoption by the electorate at the 1987 Spring Election. Importantly, Wis. Stat. § 
66.0101(8) states that “[a] Charter ordinance enacted or approved by a vote of the 
electors controls over any prior or subsequent act of the legislative body of the city or 
village.” Thus, if Madison wishes to change the number of alderperson and/or increase 
the length of their terms, it would need to submit a charter ordinance amending M.G.O. § 
3.01 to the electorate for approval, like it did in 1987.  
 
 There are two ways that the Common Council can submit a charter ordinance for 
a referendum.  First, it could pass the charter ordinance by two-thirds majority vote of the 
Common Council and then, after adoption, submit it to a referendum. Alternatively, it could 
decide, by majority vote (e.g., in a resolution), to submit the charter ordinance to a 
referendum without taking formal action on it.  In either case, the charter ordinance would 
not become effective unless and until approved by a majority of the electors voting. See 
Wis. Stat. § 66.0101(7)(states that “a charter ordinance may be submitted to a 
referendum by the legislative body, under s. 9.20(4) to (6)…and becomes effective when 
approved by a majority of the electors voting in the referendum.” (emphasis added). 
 
 As noted above, the timeline for the referendum process initiated by the legislative 
body is governed by Wis. Stat. § 9.20(4) to (6), but (7) and (8) are also instructive:   
 

“(4) …[i]f there are 70 days or less before the election, the 
ordinance or resolution shall be voted on at the next election thereafter. 
The council or board by a three−fourths vote of the members− 
elect may order a special election for the purpose of voting 
on the ordinance or resolution at any time prior to the next election, 
but not more than one special election for direct legislation 
may be ordered in any 6−month period.  
(5) The clerk shall cause notice of the ordinance or resolution 
that is being submitted to a vote to be given as provided in s. 10.06 
(3) (f). 
(6) The ordinance or resolution need not be printed in its 
entirety on the ballot, but a concise statement of its nature shall be 
printed together with a question permitting the elector to indicate 
approval or disapproval of its adoption. 
(7) If a majority vote in favor of adoption, the proposed ordinance 
or resolution shall take effect upon publication under sub. 
(5). Publication shall be made within 10 days after the election. 
(8) City ordinances or resolutions adopted under this section 
shall not be subject to the veto power of the mayor…” 
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 So, in this case, the proposed charter ordinance would be placed on the ballot at 
the next election (spring or general) that is at least 70 days away, or sooner at a special 
election if so called by a three-fourths vote of the Common Council. Thus, predicting a 
specific timeline depends, in part, on when the City decides to place the issue on the 
ballot. For example, in order to place the proposed ordinance on the ballot in the 
upcoming general election (Nov. 3, 2020) the City would have to submit the proposed 
ordinance to the clerk by August 25, 2020. To place it on the ballot in the Spring election 
(April 6, 2021) the City would have to submit the proposed ordinance to the clerk by 
January 26, 2021.  Or, the City could call a special election by three-fourths vote of the 
Common Council, keeping in mind that the Clerk has to give at least 70 day-notice of a 
special election. See Wis. Stat. § 8.37. Once on the ballot, the charter ordinance does not 
become effective unless and until approved by a majority of those voting in the election.  
Once approved in a referendum, the ordinance is not subject to mayoral veto.1 
 
 We also wanted to highlight the separate but related issue of redistricting after the 
2020 Census. The City is required by state law to redraw its wards and aldermanic 
districts after each decennial census. The 2021 local redistricting timeline requires 
municipalities to adjust ward boundaries by August 2021 and aldermanic district 
boundaries by October 2021. We will need to keep this in mind as the Council considers 
changing its size. Any charter ordinance changing the size of the Council could include a 
delayed effective date to allow for a variety of logistical issues, including redistricting. 
Other cities, like St. Louis, that have changed the size of their council in connection with 
a decennial census have set effective dates to take into account these issues. As in the 
past, the Planning Division will lead the City’s redistricting efforts. So, I have included 
memorandums from the previous redistricting efforts that put a little finer point on what 
that process looks like.   
   

 
 
  
 
  

                                                   
1 For a general discussion on the referendum process, including a description of the difference 

between advisory and binding referenda, see: 
https://docs.legis.wisconsin.gov/misc/lrb/wisconsin_elections_project/ballot_initiative_referendum_1_1.pdf  
https://elections.wi.gov/sites/elections.wi.gov/files/2019-11/Guide%20to%20Understanding%20Referenda%20%28Rev.%202019-

11%29.pdf 

 
 
 

 

https://docs.legis.wisconsin.gov/misc/lrb/wisconsin_elections_project/ballot_initiative_referendum_1_1.pdf
https://elections.wi.gov/sites/elections.wi.gov/files/2019-11/Guide%20to%20Understanding%20Referenda%20%28Rev.%202019-11%29.pdf
https://elections.wi.gov/sites/elections.wi.gov/files/2019-11/Guide%20to%20Understanding%20Referenda%20%28Rev.%202019-11%29.pdf


 
 
 
 
 

 
 
TO: Mayor Dave Cieslewicz 
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Department of Planning & Community & Economic Development 
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FROM: Bradley J. Murphy, Planning Division Director 
 
DATE: October 26, 2010 
 
SUBJECT: 2011 Redistricting 
____________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
The City will undertake redistricting over the course of the next year.  The Planning Division has coordinated the 
redistricting process in the past and we anticipate coordinating this process again in 2011. 
 
Planning Division staff has put together a general timetable for the redistricting process based on State Statute 
(see page 2).  This information was prepared by Brian Grady.  Brian will be the project manager for the process.  
Bill Lanier, Planning Division GIS Specialist, will provide technical assistance with the project such as mapping 
and data analysis. 
 
Redistricting involves coordination with Dane County.  Dane County staff has indicated that Tim Saterfield in the 
County Board Office will likely be coordinating Dane County’s redistricting process. 
 
Ad Hoc Committee on Reapportionment and Redistricting 
 
At this time, we request that you and your staff start the process of forming the Redistricting Committee.  We will 
prepare a resolution authorizing the creation of the Committee and forward it to you for your review.  We would 
like to have the Committee formed by the end of 2010 so that they will be ready for an initial meeting in February 
2011. 
 
For your reference, in 2001, the Redistricting Committee (officially the Ad Hoc Committee on Reapportionment 
and Redistricting) consisted of seven members.  The Committee included four alders and three at-large residents.  
The Committee met about once or twice per month between February and August.  The Committee meetings took 
place during the lunch hour or the early evening depending on the amount of time needed for the meeting.  For 
more information on the 2001 Committee, see the attached resolution creating the Committee, the Committee 
roster and their final report to the Common Council. 
 
Please contact me if you have any questions about this process. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
cc: Janet Piraino, Mayor’s Chief of Staff 
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Preliminary Redistricting Timetable 
 
The redistricting process requires cooperation between the County and the municipalities and involves a three-
step process.  Each step should be completed within 60 days. 
 
Pre-Redistricting 
 
 

1. 
 
 
 
2. 
 

County Board forms Redistricting 
Committee and City of Madison forms 
Redistricting Committee 
 
Redistricting Committees start 
redistricting process discussions 
 

January 2011 
 
 
 
February 
 

Step One 4. 
 
 
5. 
 
 
 
6. 
 
 
7. 

County receives 2010 Census 
population data (60-day clock starts) 
 
County Redistricting Committee 
prepares alternative supervisory district 
plans 
 
Alternative plans presented to County 
Board 
 
After public hearing, County submits 
tentative supervisory district plan to 
municipalities 

April 
 
 
 
April – May 
 
 
May 
 
 
June (no later than 
July 1) 

Step Two 8. 
 
 
 
9. 

Municipalities (cities and any towns or 
villages split by supervisory districts) 
adjust/create ward boundaries 
 
Municipalities submit ward plans to 
County 

 
 
 
 
June-July (no later 
than August 1) 

Step Three 10. County adopts final supervisory district 
plan and cities adopt aldermanic 
districts 

By October 1 

Post- Redistricting 11. New County supervisor and City 
aldermanic districts are used for election 
process 

December 2011 
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Date: May 11, 2009 

 
 

MEMORANDUM 

 
TO:  Mayor Dave Cieslewicz 
  Mark Olinger, Director of DPCED 
  Maribeth Witzel-Behl, City Clerk  
 
FROM: Michael P. May, City Attorney 
 
RE:  Timing For Census and City Redistricting 
 
 
I was asked recently to check the statutes on the timing for the City of Madison to 
undertake its redistricting after next year’s census.   
 

1. According to the US Census Bureau website, census questionnaires will be 
distributed in March, 2010 and are to be returned by April 1, 2010.  The Bureau 
must certify the census to the President by December 31, 2010.  I assume that 
there will be some delay in when census data is available to localities.  But we 
can assume that the data will be available sometime in late winter or early 
spring, 2011.  

 
2. Under sec. 59.10(3)(b)1., Wis. Stats., Dane County is to prepare a tentative 

supervisory district plan within 60 days of receipt of the census data, but no later 
than July 1, 2011.  The County forwards this plan to City.   

 
3. Under sec. 5.15(1)(b), Wis. Stats., within 60 days of receipt of the tentative plan 

from the County, the City must redraw its wards.  The City is to attempt to follow 
the County’s tentative plan, but it is not required.  All property and only property 
in the City as of August 1, 2011, is to be contained in the plan.  The City must 
follow the conventions of sec. 4.003, Wis. Stats., in drawing wards.  It also must 
try to follow existing wards if possible. The County and the State then use the 
City’s wards in drawing new district lines for their elected positions. 

 
4. The August 1 deadline for inclusion of land suggests that the City will likely be 

looking at a time period of July - August, 2011 to draw its wards.  This may be 
problematic, since there normally is only one Council meeting in August and 
many people are on holiday.  I did not see any ability to seek an extension of 
these deadlines from the State.  

 
5. Note the population requirements of sec. 5.15(2)(b), Wis. Stats.  Each ward is to 

have at least 1,000 and not more than 4,000 inhabitants. 

05/11/09-\\FPS4\Data4\Atroot\Docs\mpm\Redistricting and Census\051109Timing Memo.doc 
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6. Under 5.15(1)c , Wis. Stats., the new wards are to be applied to the local 

elections beginning on January 1 of the 2d year commencing after the year of 
the census.   This will be elections held after January 1, 2012.   So for the City’s 
purposes, the existing wards will be used for the 2011 elections.  The new wards 
will be used for the 2013 elections. 

 
 

CC: Alder Tim Bruer 
  Alder Mark Clear 
  Janet Piraino 
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